
EEASCNA Minutes- May 2022

⮚ Area began at 3:00 p.m.

● Jenifer E. opened ASC Meeting with moment of silence followed by the Serenity Prayer
● Reading of Twelve Traditions - Michelle D.
● Reading of Twelve Concepts - Elaine J.

Reading of Article II & III:  Purpose of EEASCNA - Tara C.

Article II: Purpose The purpose of the East End Area Service Committee of Narcotics Anonymous (EEASCNA)

shall be to respond to the needs and collective conscience of its member groups. EEASCNA supports and

encourages the unity, welfare and growth of the East End Area as part of a worldwide Fellowship.

Article III: A. Definition and Function of the Area: The Area Service Conference (ASC) is the communicative

channel for a unified Fellowship, a tie that binds us together. The ASC serves as a link in the flow of

communication from the member to the worldwide Fellowship, establishes a structure in which services

and education are provided, and functions as a vehicle through which our Area Fellowship and society can

relate. The EEASC is a Committee made up of Group Service Representatives (GSRs), special purpose Task

panels and an Administrative Body from Member Groups of the East End Area.

Administration Roll Call (2022)
Key:  0= Not Present, 1= Present, (-) = Vacant, R= Report submitted only

ROLE NAME D J F M A M J J A S O N D

Facilitator Jenifer E. 1 1 1 1 1 1

Co-Facilitator Tara C. 1 1 1 1 1 1

Secretary VACANT - - - - - -

Alt-Secretary Kristin J. 1 1 1 1 1 1

Treasurer BJ - 1 1 1 1 1

Alt-Treasurer VACANT - - - - - -

H&I Chair Denise S. - - 1 1 1 1

H&I Vice VACANT - - - - - -

PR Chair VACANT - - - - - -

PR Vice VACANT - - - - - -

Activities Chair Elaine J. 1 1 1 1 1 1

Activities Vice Steve L. - 1 - 1 1 1

RCM Sterling H. - - 1 1 0 1

RCMA Brad J. 1 1 1 1 1 1

Group Voting Policy:
A. To reach quorum, 50% + 1 of groups present must be in good-standing.

B. A quorum must be reached by fifteen (15) minutes after roll call is completed and before any business

can be conducted.

C. In order for a topic to be enacted, 80% of the groups present must be in good standing.

D. New groups must attend 3 consecutive Area Meetings to gain voting rights at the 3rd Area.

E. If a group misses 2 consecutive Area Meetings to regain voting rights at the 2nd.

East End Area Groups Roll Call
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Key:  0= Not Present, 1= Present, L= Late, R= Report Submitted only, Blacked Out= Not G.S.
2021-2022 D J F M A M J J A S O N D

Changing in Grayson 0 1 1 1 1 1

Clean & Free 1 1 1 1 1 1

Covington Miracles 1 1 1 1 0 1

Fahrfromusin 1 1 1 1 R 1

Far Out 0 0 0 0 0 0

Freedom on Friday 1 R 1 1 1 1

Get Real 0 0 0 0 0 0

Harvest 1 0 1 1 0 0

How It Works Virtual 0 1 1 1 1 0

How It Works 0 0 0 1 1 1

Just for Today 1 1 1 1 1 1

Let the Truth Be Told 1 1 1 1 R 1

NA Vaders R 1 1 1 R 1

NA Way 1 1 1 1 1 1

Recovery at the Rock 0 1 L 1 1 0

Recovington 0 0 0 0 0 0

Restoration at work 0 0 0 0 0 0

S.I.C.K. 1 1 R 1 1 1

Sisters with a Purpose in Recovery 1 1 1 1 1 1

Spiritual Principles 0 1 L 1 0 0

Touch of Hope 0 0 0 0 0 0

The Journey Continues 0 0 0 0 0 0

Understanding and Applying the NA Program - - 1 R 0 R

Unlimited Hope 1 1 1 L 1 0

Total of Groups in Area 23 23 24 24 24 24

Total Groups Present 11 15 15 17 14 13

Groups in Good Standing 12 13 13 17 18 18

Groups Present & G.S. 10 13 13 16 14 13

Number for Quorum (50% + 1)?

Is Quorum reached?

7 Y 7 Y 9 Y 10 Y 8 Y 10 Y

Number for Consensus (80% present in G.S)?

Do we have Consensus?

8 11 11 13 11 11

**Roll Call ended at 3:11 p.m. At that time Quorum was met**

Subcommittee Reports
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Treasurer’s Report
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RCM/RCMA Report

RCMA Report - Brad J.

Regional Public Relations Report

PR has been busier this past quarter.  Helplines call have greatly increased. We helped
organize and carry out the Atlanta Symposium on February 11th at the Westin Atlanta Airport
with the support of 4 zones, including the Southeastern Zonal Forum.  We invited 3 different
Recovery Community Organizations.  Hank A from Coweta F.O.R.C.E., Jon & Jenn Reboot
Jackson, the Change Center were invited.  The Change Center was unable to attend.  Lisa G
from Piedmont Area and Peyton W. from North Atlanta represented mental health
professionals.  Reese Daniel represented residential treatment.  Among the non-NA
member attendees attending: Josh Becker and Tara Zellous from the Georgia
Accountability Court Judges Council also attended and represented Georgia Drug Courts.  Andy
Maddox, Public Defender from Northeast Georgia Area also attended briefly via Zoom, as he
has literally in court. We presented some information on N.A., got some feedback on how well
we are doing as a viable option of recovery for potential new members, and received some
suggestions for how to improve.  Ideas of reaching out to the additional RCO's to get literature
and meeting info to them was discussed.  Also, having internal discussions amongst NA
members regarding medically assisted treatment was recommended before another
professional’s roundtable.  NA members may want to
read https://www.na.org/admin/include/spaw2/uploads/pdf/pr/2306_na_prmat_1021.pdf. After
the Symposium we have had more contact with RCO's, including Peers Empower Peers in
Sandy Springs.  A new meeting at their location is joining. North Atlanta Area. PR assisted the
local area in giving a PR presentation to them.  Regional PR also assisted with a PR
presentation to Sgt. Vickers with the RSAT treatment program as part of Forsyth County Jail. 
North Atlanta H&I will be starting a meeting there.

PR has been printing a lot of business cards and posters for the areas to distribute.  We also
designed (thanks to Amanda G from Northeast GA) NA bus cards for the Chatham Area Transit
Authority to go in 63 buses for 12 weeks in Savannah.  We are just waiting to hear when they
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have been placed to start.  Our project of getting bus ads on MARTA buses in Fulton, Dekalb
and Clayton Counties has been put on hold temporarily because the Advertising company
OutFront no longer has the contract.  And our quote and signed agreement was with them.

PR is planning its programming for the PR/H&I room at GRCNA 40. We are planning on having
a sample PR presentation to the community for educational purposes.  Also, we will be
conducting a phoneline training.  And, we are planning on hosting an open dialogue on
Medically Assisted Treatment per the suggestion coming from the ATL Symposium. Lastly, we
will be doing some joint programming with H&I.

Robert A has declined the opportunity to become the next PR Facilitator.  Charles L from
Savannah is the one willing applicant.  I will be submitting his service resume.

Regional Task Panel Report/History Book

Hello everyone! Following challenges to reach interviewees and come together in person due to
COVID, the NA in GA History Book Project Committee is making huge strides now in the
transcription of interviews and historical tv shows, some being the only recorded speaking by
these individuals regarding the early days of NA. 

The transcribed interviews have been printed and organized by alphabetical order into an
accordion file that gives us a better idea of the material for the book. They are also being
cross-referenced by the (geographical) areas of Narcotics Anonymous in our region.

The next steps are for these transcriptions to be edited and reviewed for the relevant parts to be
included and assigned to specific chapters in the book and then for the actual chapters to be
written in a cohesive and easy-to-read and enjoyable format.

All of us on the committee are excited about the writing and editing process that brings us closer
to the book being published. We invite those of you who are interested to contact the committee
to get involved with this process.  Also, please announce in your area meetings and the
meetings you go to that we are ready to welcome members who want to be involved in the final
stages of writing, editing, and production of The History of NA in GA!

Regional Additional Needs Report
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Regional Open Forum Discussions

● Taking care of home, even though meetings dropping off, donations are growing, making
sure we take care of us before sending money down

● Midtown questions about PPP loan, if your area has a concern to talk about please come to
RCM issues on Saturday for open dialogue, a lot to discuss about loan, emergency relief
loan when covid happened, reduced as many expenses as NAWS could, is this a violation of
traditions, is not and this is in FIPT section 4 trustee powers, money is sitting in reserve
account currently, applied for loan forgiveness but might be outside of principles, we should
repay loan, still in discussion, nothing was done in malice

● If we had more donations and literature sales, we wouldn’t be having this discussion in the
first place, we need to be more fully self-supporting

● Inflation and costs going up, donations could reflect that, starts at the group level
● NAWS keeping money in bank account, still not running at capacity, what if it is needed next

year for projects in the CAR
● Ask for records if anything is spent
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NA World Services Answer to PPP Loan

Oct 2020 CP Webinar

Hi everyone, I’m Jack and I’m an addict and, as you heard, I recently became the Treasurer of
the NA World Services, Inc. I want to discuss the world board’s decision to participate in the US
government programs that were available to many for-profit and non-profit businesses as a
result of the global pandemic. I know many conference participants may not be familiar with
these programs, particularly those of you who live outside the United States.

In the spring of 2020, when COVID-19 devastated the US economy as it hurt economies around
the world, several US government programs were quickly enacted. These included the
Economic Injury Disaster Loan or EIDL and the Payroll Protection Program or PPP. Both
programs offered low-interest loans to qualifying entities. The primary difference is the EIDL
program included up to a $10,000 grant as well as a long-term, low-interest loan with an amount
that was capped shortly after the program began at $150,000. In contrast, the PPP program
offered a short-term, low-interest loan, a portion of which could be reduced, subject to meeting
certain criteria.

The purpose of the program is to keep workers off unemployment and keep the economy stable.
The PPP amount that a business was eligible for was solely based on the amount of wages for
which social security taxes had already been paid in the previous year. At the time the Payroll
Protection Program was created, it was announced that the goal of the program was captured in
its name: to protect paychecks. If a business met certain criteria on how the money they
received was used, so that the spending achieved the government’s goal of keeping workers
from receiving unemployment and keeping the economy stable, that all or a portion of the
amount received could be reduced. The credit the government would reduce the principal by is
based on achieving those goals.

As we have previously reported, the world board approved receiving $150,000 from the EIDL
program and $676,740 from the PPP program. We also were offered a $10,000 grant from the
EIDL program that we did not accept.

In Narcotics Anonymous our 7 th Tradition principle is clear that we decline all outside
contributions. Based on our philosophy, we did not accept the $10,000 grant, as we believed it
could constitute accepting an outside contribution.

We know we must decline all outside contributions, so the question the board will need to
answer soon is this: If we accept the credit to our loan from the PPP program are we accepting
an outside contribution? As NA World Services treasurer, my recommendation to the world
board, and to all of you, is that we accept this loan reduction.  I don’t believe taking this credit is
accepting an outside contribution.

My reasons for believing this are simple: this is a credit given to any business entity that had
employees for which social security wages were reported and paid, and the credit is only
available to businesses that use the PPP funds to protect paychecks and keep workers paid by
their employer, instead of receiving government unemployment compensation. The loan
reduction is essentially a credit of taxes previously paid, in that the amount that any entity will
have credited to their PPP principal balance is approximately the same or less than the social
security and other government employer taxes that were paid in the previous year for each
employee. In other words, the credit we would take will not exceed the amount of money
previously paid in taxes.
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As a state and federally recognized non-profit entity (in the US we are federally recognized as a
501c3), NA World Services enjoys many financial advantages such as not paying state or
federal income taxes on that portion of our income that exceeds our expenses, as well as other
benefits and deductions available to all qualified non-profit business entities. These benefits are
not an outside contribution. They are benefits available to all qualified non-profit entities.
Accepting legitimate financial advantages and tax deductions as part of our business practices
is essential for an organization like ours that, among many other things, distributes literature
around the world. The same logic naturally extends to the portion of the PPP credit NA World
Services is eligible to receive, which is why I recommend that we accept it.

While I have your attention, I want to take a moment to remind us of how important it is to
change our culture in Narcotics Anonymous regarding the principle of self-support. While our
Fellowship is generally excellent at declining all outside contributions, the natural corollary of
this is that we must receive “inside” contributions to carry out our primary purpose. Historically,
most of World Services’ income has come from excess revenue from literature sales, not from
member contributions. One thing the pandemic has made clear is that we can’t continue to rely
on the sale of literature to fund the services that we provide. I know some of you are feeling a
similar need on a regional level to turn away from dependence on event income to fund
services.

Dec 2020 CP Webinar

Jack reported to you on the last Conference participant web meeting that, as the Treasurer of
NA World Services, he was recommending that we apply for the loan credit available to eligible
recipients of a Paycheck Protection Program loan. The Board decided to take that
recommendation, and we will be applying for a credit. We expect that credit to be approximately
50% or so of the amount we received, with the balance being paid back over time. Jack
explained the thinking behind this decision in October, so I don’t think I’ll be saying anything new
here.

The Board gave serious consideration to the concern that applying for the credit is not in
harmony with our Seventh Tradition, but that’s not a view that they agree with. We are
all—Board and staff—clear that NA must decline outside contributions. That’s why we refused
the $10,000 grant we were offered. However, to accept a credit that we qualify for under the
PPP program doesn’t fall into that category, in the Board’s view. The purpose of the PPP, or
Payroll Protection Program, is to guarantee the paychecks of employees that are still working
and keep them off unemployment. The program was only available to businesses who had paid
social security wages, and the credits are approximately the same or less than the social
security and other government employer taxes that were paid in the previous year. In this sense,
the credit is equivalent to a tax credit.

It is not uncommon for NA, at every level, not just World Services, to take advantage of credits
and discounts when we are able to. Nonprofit status itself affords a tax abatement for World
Services and for many other incorporated NA service bodies and conventions. The total tax
credits can be as high as 40% in some states. For us in California, it’s about 28% of taxable
income.  Another common example is credits and discounts on meeting spaces. We take
advantage of these offers regularly when planning the World Convention, and we know regions
and areas do similarly. At a Group level, our meeting spaces are often negotiated at a heavily
reduced rate, or offered in exchange for literature or help fixing up the facility. Accepting credits
and discounts, which are not contributions, is the financially responsible thing to do in these
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cases; it’s part of standard business practice for nonprofit organizations, and we see applying
for the PPP credit in that light.

We are also prepared to apply for phase two of the PPP program if one is rolled out and we
qualify.

Dec 2020 NAWS News

PPP
As many of you know, World Services received money as part of the Paycheck Protection
Program rolled out by the US government in response to the economic crisis brought on by
the pandemic. The goal of the program was to keep workers off unemployment. The amount
of money a business was eligible to receive was based on the amount of wages for which
social security taxes were paid in the previous year.

Businesses that use the money to “protect paychecks,” that is, to keep workers off
unemployment, can apply for a credit to reduce the principle of the loan amount. World Services
will be applying for a credit, which we expect to be approximately 50% of the amount we
received.

We have heard concern from some members that applying for the credit would not be in line
with the principles of the Seventh Tradition. We talked about this at length in our Board
meetings, and in the end, we determined that applying for the credit does not undermine any of
our spiritual principles. We are committed to declining outside contributions—that is not
negotiable, but we do not believe accepting a credit that we qualify for under the PPP program
falls into that category. As we said, the program was only available to businesses who had paid
social security wages, and the credits are approximately the same or less than the social
security and other government employer taxes that were paid in the previous year. In this sense,
the credit is equivalent to a tax credit.

Taking advantage of credits and discounts is good business sense, and it happens at every
level of NA service. Incorporated NA service bodies and conventions benefit from tax credits
that can be up to 40% in some states. In California, where World Services is incorporated, the
credit is about 28% of taxable income. The World Convention and many other NA conventions
use credits and discounts on meeting spaces when planning these events, and even many NA
groups often negotiate meeting spaces at a heavily discounted rate. 4

Accepting credits and discounts, which are not contributions, is the financially responsible thing
to do in these cases; it’s part of standard business practice for nonprofit organizations, and we
see applying for the PPP credit in that light.

We are also prepared to apply for phase two of the PPP program if one is rolled out and we
qualify.

July 2021 NAWS News

Financial Update

More than a year into the pandemic, our most pressing news continues to be financial.

First, the good news—for the first time in decades, contributions represented 25% of our income
during the last fiscal year. That’s up from 10% the year before. Our gratitude is boundless.
Thank you everyone who has contributed and helped us stay afloat for the past 16 months.

NA members tend to be good in a crisis, and contributions are higher than they have ever been
before. However, that is only part of the story: Literature sales continue to be depressed. It is
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going to take us a long time to build back from the financial crisis of the past year. Until NA
meetings worldwide are taking place in-person again, we do not expect literature sales to be
anything near what they used to be. Without the PPP program and contributions from members,
groups, and service bodies, we would be in dire shape. Our reserves have kept us functioning,
and building them back up is part of regaining the ground we have lost.

So, all of that is to say, thank you and keep it up!

CAR Report Results

Motion #1 - 8 Yes, 9 Abstain

Motion #2 - 7 Yes, 10 Abstain

Motion #3 - 9 Yes, 8 Abstain

Motion #4 - 11 Yes, 6 Abstain

Motion #5 - 9 Yes, 8 Abstain

Make sure you bring back the Topic and Nomination votes to the June ASC

Topics from Region

2022-001 - To agree in principle to organize and create a GSR assembly - The details and
financial impact to be included in future topics as information on specifics become clear

2022-002 - To separate Web Facilitator from being under PR and create an IT
Subcommittee -that web would fall under IT Subcommittee responsibilities

Nominations from Region

Facilitator - Lynda B.
Co-Facilitator - Jason W.
Co-Facilitator - Sterling H.
Secretary - Jim J.
Treasurer - Lisa C.
Public Relations - Charles L.

EEASCNA Minutes-MAY 2022 Page 13 | 20



Hospitals & Institutions - Mary Quinn T.
CPP Vice Chair GRCNA 41 - Mike S.

Activities Report

Spring Fling event was Awesome. We had a great turn out. I sent all receipts to BJ, our Treasurer.

Breakdown of cost:

I also want to thank all of the speakers and the Awesome Vice Chair and Activities committee
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Winners of Raffle

● Mellissa D. GRCNA registration
● Matthew W. Midtown registration
● Laurie L. Little girls grow up registration

We also return Profits of $444.00 back to area and I mailed the hard copy receipts to BJ.

Trusted Servant
Elaine J
 

H & I Report

H&I still meeting at 6 pm - talked to inmate services on time change as well as meeting in

person, they do not have the staff to accommodate

Need trusted servants to help, I can email application or meet in person to give a hard copy,

application must be taken to facility GCJ with copy of ID to get processed

Zoom account was transferred from Blair J. to East End Area

Public Relations Report

None

Old Business

2022-002 - To approve the 2021-2022 annual budget

Assent - 10, Assent w/res. - 1, Stand Aside - 2

CONSENUS REACHED

Nominations

Brad J. - RCM

Jon C. - RCMA

(Resumes below)
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New Business

None

OPEN FORUM

● New helpline number will text you 5 meetings nearby when you text your zip code

o 678-841-7613

● Our area had rebounded, we need to keep it up and get the vacant positions filled, get people

involved

● We need a PR chair, please take back to homegroups and help find someone to volunteer - we

do have Regional support

● Look at East End Policy for Public Relations qualifications and duties

● Lots of opportunities coming up to participate in, Gwinnett County Fair, etc.

GSR REPORTS

(Please refer to eeascna.org for specific meeting days and times)

⮚ Changing in Grayson - In person

● No celebrations

⮚ Clean and Free - In person

● June 3rd - Todd P. 1 year, eating at 6:30 pm meeting at 7:30 pm

⮚ Covington Miracles - In person - masks required

● No celebrations

● Can use support from people with clean time

● The church will be used as a voting precinct this month, they will be meeting upstairs

⮚ Fahrfromusin - Hybrid - masks required - Thursday night in-person meeting will now be held in the

small room

● No celebrations

⮚ Freedom on Friday - In person - needs support

● No celebrations

⮚ Harvest - Virtual

● Absent

⮚ How It Works Virtual - Virtual, Monday thru Saturday

● No celebrations
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⮚ How It Works - In person, Monday thru Friday 8 am, Saturday 9 am - 2428 Main St. Snellville - bldg.

H, masks required

● No celebrations

⮚ Just For Today - Hybrid - 52 Gwinnett Drive inside Navigate Recovery

● No celebrations

⮚ Let The Truth Be Told - In person (Virtual meeting not affiliated with In Person meeting) Saturday

11am-12:30pm @ Navigate Recovery

● June 4th - Nick B. 1 year

⮚ NA Vaders - In person

● No celebrations

⮚ NA Way - Virtual - Monday, Wednesday, and Friday - needs support

● No celebrations

⮚ Recovery at the Rock - In person - masks required

● No celebrations

⮚ S.I.C.K - In person - Meets outside at bonfire, weather permitting, bring chair

● May 14th - Jaquelynne S. 2 years

● June 4th - Amanda C. 6 years

⮚ Sisters with a Purpose in Recovery - Virtual on Tuesday 7 pm

● No celebrations

⮚ Spiritual Principles - Monday 7-8:30 pm - Virtual Book Study

⮚ Understanding and Applying the NA Program - Virtual (Moving to 7 pm next month)

⮚ Unlimited Hope - Virtual Wednesday open discussion - Friday step study

● No celebrations

● Really needs support
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Take Back to Groups

● RCM and RCMA positions

● Regional Nominations and Topic forms

Vacant Area Positions:

H&I Vice Chair

Public Relations Chair

Public Relations Vice Chair

Plans for the next meeting:

The next Area Service will be held IN PERSON at the Fahrfromusin
location on Sunday, June 5th, 2022

Admin meeting begins 2:00pm
Area Meeting begins at 3:00pm
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